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Cañete at the Clean Energy Industrial
Forum on Renewables

Dear high-level representatives of the renewable energy sector – dear
participants,

A warm welcome to all of you to Brussels!

I am pleased to participate in this second meeting of the Clean Energy
Industrial Forum on Renewables.

A lot has happened since we met in January last year, and I am confident that
these changes have had a positive impact on the European renewable energy
industry.

However, there is one element that has not changed. Strengthening Europe’s
industrial competitiveness is still essential for the future of Europe’s
economy, and it remains one of the five pillars of our Energy Union.

We are convinced that the clean energy transition is a real and concrete
opportunity in terms of investment, growth and jobs in Europe and the
renewable energy sector will play a key role to help European industries to
be a world leader in decarbonisation, innovation and digitalisation.

Our meeting today provides a timely opportunity to reflect on the
developments at both policy and regulatory level as well as in the European
industry, and to discuss how these new trends can be further translated into
new actions to support the competitiveness of the European renewable energy
industry.

Today I would like to cover three main areas:

Firstly, to explain the progress that we have made since our first
meeting, notably in setting the framework to 2030 – and outlining our
ambitions in the 2050 perspective;
Secondly, to underline the importance of European Union policies for
boosting competitiveness, notably through research & innovation and
trade, and driving the clean energy transition forward;
And thirdly, to briefly consider some of the new developments that we
are witnessing.

Setting the framework to 2030 and outlining the ambitions in the 2050
perspective

The first important message I would like to convey today is that with the
Clean Energy for All Europeans package adopted, we have prepared a solid and
comprehensive basis for strengthening the industrial competitiveness of your
industry. With at least 32% renewables by 2030, and a review clause by 2023,
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we have an ambitious target for renewables and coherent supporting
provisions, including for the heating and cooling as well as transport
sectors. We have the new Electricity Market Design. With our Governance
Regulation, we have concrete and transparent National Energy and Climate
Plans being developed for the period up to 2030. In this way, we have now in
place the most advanced regulatory framework supporting the clean energy
transition.

The new regulatory framework delivers some of our key objectives that we
envisioned. It provides certainty to investors and will support European
industries in the renewable energy sector. It delivers a “europeanisation” of
renewable energy policy creating bigger market opportunities to go beyond
national borders.

It creates a modernised electricity system that is fit to integrate the
growing share of variable and decentralised renewable energies in a flexible,
competitive and secure way. It will deliver on jobs, economic growth, energy
security, and empowerment of our citizens.

Our efforts are already reflected in the positive market signs that are
appearing for the years 2017 and 2018. Turnover in the renewable energy
industry grew with 3.6% over the period from 2016 to 2017, and jobs grew with
1% to around 1.4 million. The early estimates suggest that investments in
renewable energy technologies in 2018 grew with 27% compared to 2017, and
that the share of renewable energy grew with 0.5% compared to 2016. With a
share of 17,5% of renewables in our final energy consumption [2017 data], we
are on track to reach our 2020 target but efforts should be pursued.

Also, with more than 95% of our newly installed power generation capacity
based on renewables, we have reached a point of no return for the electricity
sector – it is clear that from now onwards the future of electricity is
renewables. Already today, more than 30% of our electricity is powered by
renewables. This share is expected to reach around 85% in the 2050
perspective.

The solar PV sector had a booming year with 36% growth compared to 2017, and
the final investment decisions in the wind power sector were up with 20%
compared to 2017. The early signs for other technologies, including the
deployment of heat pumps, are also encouraging.

 

Industrial competitiveness is not a short-term objective. It has to be seen
within the broader transformation of Europe’s economy. That is why we
published our strategy for “A Clean Planet for All” in November 2018.

The Strategy outlines a vision of the economic and societal transformations
required, engaging all sectors of the economy and society, to achieve the
transition to a climate neutral economy by 2050. It seeks to ensure that this
transition is socially fair – not leaving any EU citizens or regions behind –
and enhances the competitiveness of EU economy and industry on global
markets, securing high quality jobs and sustainable growth in Europe.



The Strategy recognises that a competitive European industry – operating
within a circular economy – is a key enabler to get to a climate neutral
economy.

The Strategy also reflects the importance of a common approach across the EU
in order to consolidate an open and competitive energy market, avoid
relocation risks and loss of competitiveness.

A climate neutral economy will require substantial growth compared to today’s
levels. Deployment levels of solar PV will have to double in the next couple
of years to achieve our 2030 targets, and double again thereafter to achieve
our long-term decarbonisation goals. The same applies to wind power, which
annual installation levels would have to triple compared to today. The share
of renewables in heating and cooling would also increase substantially, from
19% today to almost 80% in some scenarios. Similar developments are expected
in the transport sector, where batteries and fuel cells would provide more
than 90% of the stock of passenger and light commercial vehicles.

Our analysis indicates that all pathways towards a decarbonised Europe
present tremendous opportunities for the European renewable energy industry.
The European industry also needs to be ready to capitalise on the emerging
opportunities outside of the European Union, and at the same time be robust
to face increased competition. The EU industry should be strong enough to
meet the challenges ahead and seize these opportunities.

And that brings me to my second point.

The importance of EU policies for boosting competitiveness, notably through
research & innovation and trade, and driving the clean energy transition
forward.

It is our role today to discuss and identify concrete actions that will able
to prepare and reinforce the industrial competitiveness of the European
renewable energy industry.

In our meeting last year, we also discussed the important role that research
and innovation play to establish and maintaining global competitiveness.

Our past experience shows us concrete examples. Offshore wind, for example,
represents a unique success story of European clean energy leadership. Europe
was the first to install an offshore wind farm (Vindeby) in Denmark in 1991.
Europe was also the first to develop the industry to a point where offshore
wind farms secured the deal without subsidies.

This year we will again be the first to deploy large scale offshore wind
turbines of 10 MW, another example where sustained research and innovation
support has helped European companies to have a leading edge in the industry.

As a further example, innovative perovskite solar cells solutions have
emerged this year into the market thanks to European Union support. Through
continuous support, we are now at a stage where a German manufacturing plant
will demonstrate the commercial viability of producing crystalline silicon
and perovskite solar cells. This very promising new technology for PV panels



will represent a leap in PV efficiency compared to other commercially
available technologies, assuring a strong competitive advantage of European
renewable energy technologies.

We want to maintain our commitment to public investments to support
technological leadership across the renewable portfolio.

We have therefore proposed that in our future research and innovation
programme Horizon Europe, 35% of the funding will be dedicated to clean
energy transition related technologies.

Furthermore, we have adopted the Innovation Fund with an expected EUR 10
billion in funds to support technological solutions to fast-forward us
towards a climate-neutral society over the period from 2020 to 2030.

Furthermore, we have rolled out our InnovFin-Energy Demonstration Projects
fund which mobilised EUR 172 million to support first-of-its-kind
demonstration projects for clean energy technologies.

With these and other funds already open today, or with a call for tenders
scheduled in 2020, I encourage you to bring your suggestions for new projects
and initiatives to the table. We are keen to hear what projects are crucial
to maintain and improve the competitiveness of the European renewable energy
industry.

Another important area to support European leadership and industrial
competitiveness is our trade policy. The European Union clean energy
transition cannot be separated from the global energy transition. Global
competition is higher than before and we need to ensure that European
industry can compete globally and maintain its leadership in the global
energy transition.

The European Union has kick-started renewables deployment, but today, around
174 countries have established their own renewables target. Through our trade
policies, we have to make sure that we have access to these emerging markets,
and that are European companies can compete at a level playing field.

At the same time, an open and positive agenda towards global trade in clean
energy technologies is only one element to ensure European industrial
competitiveness, in parallel to negotiating energy provisions in our
bilateral trade deals. To do so, we also have to continue to innovate, and
make sure that our technologies and companies are of the highest standard and
quality. Developing and spreading the EU energy standards will ensure a
strong advantage to EU industry and will contribute to its competitiveness.

Let me now come to the third and final element I wanted to cover today – new
developments.

It is also important to reflect on the new developments, brought by the new
regulatory framework and enabling initiatives of the Clean Energy package.
Developments that we are witnessing already and that will become even more
prominent as we move into the next phase of the energy transition.



Examples include:

1. the more central role of the citizen and communities in the energy
transition;

2. our new electricity regulation designed to encourage flexible markets
while guarantying security of supply;

3. the digitalisation of the energy sector;

4. the electrification of the transport sector;

5. the increasing sectoral integration;

6. the rapid rise of corporates directly deploying or purchasing renewable
energy:

7. the pro-active role of cities and islands to transform their energy
systems; and

8. the implementation of our circular economy action plan.

These are just a few examples of recent developments that are creating new
opportunities for the European renewable energy industry. That is why it is
important to reflect in meetings like ours today on how these new
opportunities impact the competitiveness of this industry.

Ladies and gentlemen,

The year 2018 was marked by the conclusion of our Clean Energy Package for
the period up to 2030, and with the introduction of our vision for a climate-
neutral economy by 2050.

The year 2019 will be as important as 2018. We are already working on the
concrete implementation of the Clean Energy Package through the draft
National Energy and Climate Plans that have been submitted by all Member
States as a sign of a positive commitment by all. You can provide an
important input, both at national and European level, to ensure that energy
transition policies are also boosting industrial competitiveness.

We will also conclude our Long-Term Decarbonisation Strategy for Europe. In
this context, I would like to encourage you to actively engage in the
discussion and stakeholder meetings that we are conducting, and to let us
know how the energy transition and the specific pathways towards a climate-
neutral economy can create opportunities for the industry, and how we can
ensure that the European Union industry takes advantage of its global
leadership role in the energy transition.

Last but not least, we hope to conclude the negotiations of European Union’s
next seven-year budget, including the sectoral programmes. The rise of clean
energy investments in Europe, increasing to around EUR 66 billion in 2018, up
from EUR 50 billion in 2017, is a positive sign for the industry. However, we
will need much more to achieve our targets for 2030 and realise our ambitions



in the 2050 perspective.

This is why we believe that the European Union budget will remain
instrumental to leverage the necessary private investments in the sector. We
have also proposed that at least 25% of our budget will be spent on climate
action including clean energy transition, up from the current level of 20%.

We have also developed specific proposals to support renewable energy
technologies and solutions across all stages of development, from initial
Research and Development to demonstration projects to the deployment of
cross-border projects and infrastructure needs to support the integration of
renewables. Most recently, we have reached with the co-legislators a
political agreement on the future Connecting Europe Facility which will now
include a new window to support cross-border renewable energy projects.

I am pleased to see that part of the meeting today will focus on the
financial barriers that you may perceive within the market, and discuss how
our instruments can be tailored to help leverage the necessary private
sectors investments in both renewable energy technologies as well as enabling
technologies for the renewable energy industry.

I am very pleased that we have gathered this distinguished group of renewable
energy industry leaders representing all different renewable energy
technologies and different parts of the value chain that are all important to
building a strong and healthy industrial basis in Europe.

I look very much forward to the discussion today and hear your views on the
main priorities to further strengthen the renewables sector in Europe.


